

Buckinghamshire County Council Select Committee

Transport, Environment and Communities

Minutes

TRANSPORT, ENVIRONMENT AND COMMUNITIES SELECT COMMITTEE

Minutes from the meeting held on Tuesday 12 July 2016, in Mezzanine Room 2, County Hall, Aylesbury, commencing at 10.01 am and concluding at 11.50 am.

This meeting was webcast. To review the detailed discussions that took place, please see the webcast which can be found at http://www.buckscc.public-i.tv/
The webcasts are retained on this website for 6 months. Recordings of any previous meetings beyond this can be requested (contact: democracy@buckscc.gov.uk)

MEMBERS PRESENT

Mr T Butcher, Mr D Carroll (Chairman), Mrs L Clarke OBE, Mrs A Davies, Mr P Gomm, Ms A Macpherson and Mr B Roberts

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE

Mr C Adams, Ms G Badhan, Ms K Fisher, Mr A Fyfe, Mr A Marques, Mrs K Sutherland and Mr W Whyte

1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Mrs Jean Teesdale.

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were none.

3 MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 31st May 2016 and 27th June 2016 were confirmed as a correct record.

4 PUBLIC QUESTIONS



There were none.

5 CHAIRMAN'S REPORT

The Chairman reported that the Committee's Inquiry report on Economic Development in Buckinghamshire had been presented to Cabinet yesterday and all recommendations had been accepted. The Chairman thanked all members for their work on this Inquiry.

6 WASTE ACCEPTANCE AND ACCESS POLICY (WAAP) REVIEW

The Chairman welcomed Mr Warren Whyte, Cabinet Member for Planning and Environment, Miss Gurbaksh Badhan, Head of Waste Management and Mr Ade Marques, Waste Commissioning Lead Officer to the meeting. The Cabinet Member highlighted three main changes that were being proposed to the Waste Access and Acceptance Policy (WAAP) and the operation of the Household Waste and Recycling Centres (HWRC), which would enable the service to be delivered within the agreed 2016/17 budget.

- i) A change of name from 'Household Waste and Recycling Centres' to 'Household Recycling Centres' a simplification that emphasised recycling and the fact that sites were for householders rather than trade use.
- ii) In Winter, the opening hours of the sites should be reduced from 9am to 5pm to 9am to 4pm.
- iii) The waste permit system would be digitalised, which would provide householders with immediate e-permits for certain types of waste or larger amounts of waste. Currently permits were sent out in the post.

In response to questions from Members and during the subsequent discussions the following main points were noted:

 Questions were raised about Fig. 1 in the report which showed the average daily visits by time of day during Winter. Members suggested that weekend visits would be higher than weekdays but this was not clearly shown in the bar chart. It was agreed that the Cabinet Member would revisit the detail of the breakdown of Winter visits, particularly at weekends, prior to making any decision.

ACTION: Cabinet Member for Planning & Environment

- Concerns were raised that flytipping could increase as a result of changes to the permit system. The Cabinet Member emphasised that flytipping was not tolerated and the Council had a strong record of prosecuting individuals, who were usually dumping trade waste. A communications campaign would be put in place to publicise the changes and the e-permit system should be easier for residents.
- A Member asked what proportion of those successfully prosecuted actually paid their fines or carried out community service, if this was part of their sentence. It was agreed that this information would be supplied to the Committee following the meeting.

ACTION: Head of Waste Management

- A small proportion of residents may not have internet access, which would be necessary to apply for an e-permit. Alternatives such as using computers at a local library or being able to apply via the Contact Centre would be available.
- Members acknowledged staff at the Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRC) who
 ran the sites well and the College Road site at Aston Clinton, a more modern facility,
 was held up as an impressive example. It was noted that if the new e-permits scheme
 was introduced, staff at the sites would be asked to take a pragmatic approach if a
 resident arrived at the site without the necessary e-permit.
- It was noted that earlier closing times during the Winter could mean that the District Councils who bring waste to the HWRCs would be under pressure to fulfil their waste collection duties. The Head of Waste Management explained that this had been discussed with colleagues at the District Councils and it was not anticipated that the proposed closure at 4pm in Winter would cause any issues.
- It was noted that changes being proposed now were relatively minor, but a step change
 might need to be considered in future in order to take into account the proposed
 housing growth in the County, as well as the reduction in budget available.
- Small traders who wished to deposit waste could use the trade waste recycling centres at Aston Clinton, Rabans Lane, Beaconsfield, Amersham or High Heavens. These were weigh bridge sites, where traders could 'pay as you go' according to the amount of waste being deposited. These sites offered good value for small firms in comparison with commercial waste services.

The Cabinet Member thanked the Committee for their feedback and confirmed that he would look at the usage of the HWRCs during the Winter in finer details before making a decision on the proposed changes. The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member, Head of Waste Management and the Waste Commissioning Lead Officer for attending the meeting.

7 SUSTAINABLE DRAINAGE (SUDS) UPDATE

The Chairman welcomed the Cabinet Member for Planning and Environment and Mrs Karen Fisher, Strategic Flood Management Team Leader to the meeting. The Cabinet Member highlighted that the new Sustainable Drainage (SUDs) team had dealt with a higher level of planning applications than anticipated but had responded to 90% of applications within the 21 day deadline. In response to Members' questions and during subsequent discussions, the following main points were noted:

- It was important that the long term maintenance of SUDs on new developments was secured, perhaps through S106 agreements. The Cabinet Member commented that there should be a national solution to this issue as there appeared to be some misunderstanding as to who was responsible for enforcement of SUDs conditions.
- There was ongoing dialogue between BCC as the Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA) and the District Councils as the Local Planning Authorities (LPAs) on this issue. It was suggested that as the LLFA had the strategic flood expertise it might make sense for the LPAs to commission an enforcement service BCC could not take on an enforcement role without the necessary budget.

- With the Growth agenda, Members could foresee a massive demand on the SUDs team. The Cabinet Member was asked if there was sufficient budget for 2016-17 and if increases have been built in for future years in order to keep up with demand. In response, the Cabinet Member advised that the budget for this year was adequate but the added burdens funding which had been given to all LLFAs for SUDs this year, was now being rolled into the overall grant, which would end.
- With regards to Growth, the Cabinet Member stated that it was vital to invest up front in order to prevent flooding issues later on. Once the Local Plans were agreed, BCC would liaise with the District Councils to discuss the anticipated level of demand for the SUDs team. It was noted that service level agreements between BCC and the District Councils to advise on minor applications might help the SUDs team to grow further.
- It was noted that in some areas, S106 had been replaced by Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). Bids had to be submitted to the District Council in order to access this funding, which could make planning ahead more difficult. The Cabinet Member acknowledged that ongoing discussions with the District Councils would be important to ensure that S106, CIL and New Homes Bonus monies would be used for vital infrastructure.

It was agreed that the Cabinet Member would provide the Committee with a written response to the points raised about the future budget for the SUDs service in light of the Growth agenda.

ACTION: Cabinet Member for Planning and Environment

The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member and the Strategic Flood Management Team Leader for attending the meeting.

8 FLOODING IN BUCKINGHAMSHIRE 2013-14: LESSONS LEARNED INQUIRY 6 MONTH UPDATE

The Chairman welcomed the Cabinet Member for Planning and Environment, Mrs Karen Fisher, Strategic Flood Management Team Leader and Mr Andy Fyfe, Head of Resilience and Community Safety to the meeting. The Committee received an update on the implementation of recommendations included in the Flooding in Buckinghamshire 2013-14: Lessons Learned Inquiry Report, which were agreed by Cabinet in December 2015.

The following main points were noted:

 A Members Briefing for all Councillors would be held on 15th September which would cover the Council's response to emergencies, including Flooding. Members were also reminded that BCC's Emergency Plan and associated guidance can be found on the Intranet and templates for Community Resilience Plans could be accessed on the BCC webpages. It was agreed that Member Services would ensure that an invitation would be sent out for the Member Briefing, as well as a reminder that useful information can be accessed on the Members Pages of the Intranet.

ACTION: Committee & Governance Adviser

 The Strategic Flood Management Team supported local flood groups but resources were limited. Local members could help by promoting the BCC website which held a lot of useful information for residents on flooding and flood prevention. The Flooding flow chart had been updated and it was agreed that this would be circulated to all Members and published on the Member Pages for ease of reference.

ACTION: Strategic Flood M'gement Team Leader/Ctte & Governance Adviser

- A Member welcomed the Flood Flow Chart for giving clear directions of who to contact during a flooding incident, but questioned whether a proper response would be received if residents were directed to other partner agencies. Mr Fyfe advised that the Environment Agency had an Extended Floodline Service, to which the County Council had subscribed, which meant that local information supplied by BCC and relating to BCC services, could be shared with callers who contacted the EA Floodline Service directly. The Cabinet Member also commented that the quarterly Regional Flood and Coastal Committee meetings provided opportunities to remind partners of their responsibilities during flooding emergencies.
- It was reported that studies had been carried out in a number of areas, in order to ascertain if anything could be done to prevent future flooding. Once the conclusions had been drawn from these studies, options would be costed out and discussed with the communities concerned. It might be possible to bid for some funding to support the implementation of small schemes, but it was unlikely to cover the full costs and therefore match funding would be needed.

The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member, the Strategic Flood Management Team Leader and the Head of Resilience and Community Safety for attending the meeting and advised that the implementation of the recommendations would be revisited again at 12 months.

9 COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMME

Members discussed possible topics that could be included on the work programme in future. The following topics were noted:

- Energy from Waste
- Local Area Forums
- Devolution to Parishes
- S106/CIL

10 DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday 27th September 2016 at 10am in Mezzanine Room 2, County Hall, Aylesbury.

CHAIRMAN